
ASHLAND CITY COUNCIL 

REGULAR BUSINESS MEETING DRAFT MINUTES 

Tuesday, January 18, 2022 

Held Electronically; View on Channel 9 or Channels 180 and 181 (Charter Communications) or 

live stream via rvtv.sou.edu select RVTV Prime.  

Written and oral testimony will be accepted for public input. For written testimony, email 

public-testimony@ashland.or.us using the subject line: Ashland City Council Public Testimony. 

For oral testimony, fill out a Speaker Request Form at ashland.or.us/speakerrequest and return 

to the City Recorder. The deadline for submitting written testimony or speaker request forms 

will be on Monday, January 17th at 10 a.m. and must comply with Council Rules to be 

accepted. 

Note: Items on the Agenda not considered due to time constraints are automatically continued to the 

next regularly scheduled Council meeting [AMC 2.04.030.(D)(3)] 

5:30 PM EXECUTIVE SESSION 

The City Council will hold an Executive Session regarding real property transaction pursuant to ORS 

190.660(2)(e). Executive Sessions are closed to the public. 

Due to technical difficulties the Executive Session was moved to end of the Council Meeting. 

6:00 PM REGULAR BUSINESS MEETING 

I. CALL TO ORDER 

Mayor Akins called the Business Meeting to order at 6:00 PM. 

II. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Councilor Jensen led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

III. ROLL CALL

Councilors’ Graham, Hyatt, Moran, DuQuenne, Seffinger and Jensen were present. 

IV. MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

1. State of the City

Mayor Akins presented the State of the City (see attached). 

*Land Acknowledgement

Councilor Moran read the Land Acknowledgment into the record. 

V. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

1. Business Meeting of January 4, 2022

Jensen/Moran moved to approve the Minutes.  Discussion: None.  All Ayes. Motion passed 

unanimously.  

VI. SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS & AWARDS
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MINUTES OF BOARDS, COMMISSIONS, AND COMMITTEES 

Airport Budget Conservation & Climate Outreach 

Historic Housing and Human Srvs. Parks & Recreation 

Forest Lands Climate Policy Community Center & Pioneer Hall Ad Hoc 

Planning Public Arts Social Equity & Racial Justice 

Transportation Tree Wildfire Safety 

VII. PUBLIC FORUM

Linda Peterson Adams – Ashland - spoke regarding leadership and hope (see attached). 

VIII. CITY MANAGER REPORT

City Manager Joe Lessard presented Council with the City Manager Report. Items discussed 

were:  

• Individual Council Meetings.

IX. CONSENT AGENDA

1. Appointment of Sarah Steahly to the Wildfire Safety Commission

2. Appointment of Rachel Glass to the Wildfire Safety Commission

Seffinger/Graham moved to approve the Consent Agenda.  Discussion: None.  All Ayes. 

Motion passed unanimously. 

X. PUBLIC HEARINGS 

XI. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

XII. NEW AND MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS

1. Approval of Staffing for Adequate Fire and Emergency Response SAFER Grant

Application

Fire Chief Ralph Sartain gave a Staff report. 

Items discussed were:  

• Surveys and Analysis

• Staffing

• Cost

• What would happen after 3 years when the Grant dissolves

• Budget concerns

• Grant deadline

• Paramedic Services

Graham/Seffinger moved to approve Ashland Fire & Rescue’s applications to FEMA’s 

Staffing for Adequate Fire and Emergency Response (SAFER) Grant application for the 

purpose of funding six (6) additional firefighters. Discussion: Graham spoke regarding 

structural issues especially in the General Fund and that we have a robust process to go over 

these priorities. She spoke that we have an aging population and climate change.  She spoke that 
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anything that we can do to get to the staffing level that we need we need to move forward. 

Seffinger spoke regarding in terms of response time if going with another entity.  She spoke to 

the importance of looking at the whole structure. DuQuenne thanked Chief Sartain for answering 

all her questions and spoke in appreciation of the Fire Fighters. Roll Call Vote:  Jensen, 

DuQuenne, Seffinger, Moran, Graham and Hyatt: YES.  Motion passed unanimously.  

XIII. ORDINANCES, RESOLUTIONS AND CONTRACTS

XIV. OTHER BUSINESS FROM COUNCIL MEMBERS/REPORTS FROM

COUNCIL LIAISONS

XV. ADJOURNMENT OF BUSINESS MEETING

The Business Meeting was adjourned at 7:00 PM 

Mayor Akins called the Executive Session to order at 7:02 PM 

The City Council will hold an Executive Session regarding real property transaction pursuant to 

ORS 190.660(2)(e). Executive Sessions are closed to the public. 

Councilors’ Graham, Hyatt, Moran, DuQuenne, Seffinger and Jensen were present. 

City Manager Joe Lessard, Finance Director Alison Chan and City Attorney Katrina Brown 

were present.  

The Executive Session was adjourned at 7:37 PM 

Respectfully submitted by:  

________________________________________________ 

City Recorder Melissa Huhtala 

Attest: 

________________________________________________ 

Mayor Akins 

*LAND ACKNOWLEDGEMENT



We acknowledge and honor the aboriginal people on whose ancestral homelands we work—the 

Ikirakutsum Band of the Shasta Nation, as well as the diverse and vibrant Native communities 

who make their home here today. We honor the first stewards in the Rogue Valley and the lands 

we love and depend on: Tribes with ancestral lands in and surrounding the geography of the 

Ashland Watershed include the original past, present and future indigen m3 ous inhabitants of 

the Shasta, Takelma, and Athabaskan people. We also recognize and acknowledge the Shasta 

village of K’wakhakha—“Where the Crow lights”—that is now the Ashland City Plaza. 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

In compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act, if you need special assistance to 

participate in this meeting, please contact the City Manager's office at (541) 488-6002 (TTY 

phone number 1-800-735-2900).  Notification 72 hours prior to the meeting will enable the City 

to make reasonable arrangements to ensure accessibility to the meeting (28 CFR 35.102-35.104 

ADA Title I). 



Mayor Julie Akins 2022 State of the City address 
 
Good evening and welcome to the State of the City for the City of Ashland. We are yet again in 
virtual, two-dimensional space due to the Pandemic. 
I thank all of you willing to let us into your homes, and I thank you for coming into mine tonight. I 
thank the council and staff for the good work they do. And I thank the tireless many who 
volunteer across our small city to care for each other and this place--this biodiversity hot spot 
which is vital to the overall wellness of our planet. 
Despite the good being done, it’s difficult to feel a sense of community in such times, but we are 
a community. And my friends and neighbors, community is the cure to the wounds we have all 
witnessed and experienced in this past year. So many of us have lost or nearly lost people we 
love, we’ve feared for our own financial security and we’ve wondered aloud if we will survive the 
divisions of ripping and clawing at each other over Covid, Identity politics and the desire to place 
ourselves above another. 
The lie of the great individualistic society is breaking down. 
For the first time in our lives we have heard the question of wether America, this great nation, 
can survive. 
As it is across our country, so it is in Ashland. 
We must first acknowledge the harm we have done by looking the other way, by our policies of 
exclusion and our fear to address them. 
I spoke to a young mother of two children. She told me that she’s given up. She spent her 
childhood in Ashland and hoped to offer it to her kids. But she lamented, It’s too expensive. I 
cannot find a way in, she told me. 
We’ve let her down and so many like her. Here’s why in terms of math: 
The average price for a one bedroom rental is 1,573 dollars per month. The average annual 
income is 29,658 dollars per year. That mom would have $10,000 left over per year, or roughly 
800 dollars per month, for everything else: food, clothing, medical care, school expenses, 
transportation and life’s emergencies. 
She’s right. With that math--there is no place for her or her children---or your children--or mine. 
Our work is clear: we must solve for that problem. 
Housing is critical. 
Community Development will work with us to set policy which makes housing people with 
dignity possible. 
We will change policies that make building livable, sustainable and affordable housing “onerous” 
in Ashland, as Eco Northwest described. 
And we’ve begun. 
We’ve approved in concept building above the Hargadine Parking Garage. It’s a good idea first 
put forward by resident Allen Sandler and revived by a coalition of designers and builders. 
Columbia Care is building new housing on Ashland Street for people below the poverty line and 
the Jackson County Housing Authority recently opened it’s second phase of family housing off 
of Clay Street. 
Ashland has had success in housing. We’ve annexed areas for building more homes too. But 
we’re behind. We must be thoughtful but also clear. 
We must house that young mother, that average Ashland household. Family housing, workforce 
housing is what we need. We do not need more condos priced in the 400 thousand dollar 
range--it’s with respect that I say--we need to diversify how we build and for whom we build too. 
We lost a housing complex designed to sell at less than $200,000 per home. That project went 
to Medford. I’m happy for the families who will get to take part. 
But, next time we won’t let such a chance go by. We will work together to continue what we’ve 
begun. 
We need housing and we need jobs. In that order. 



I spoke to a textile manufacturer recently who wanted to relocate to Oregon. He looked at 
Ashland but took a pass. He couldn’t find a way to properly house his staff and he worried about 
finding space for his light manufacturing plant. 
He’s not alone. 
Job growth in Ashland is at negative 2.6%. We’ve lost more jobs than we’ve gained. Our 
population has not grown, but our aging population has--we’re at more than 26% of people older 
than 65. 
This is not a trend with the future in mind. 
We need to diversify our sources of income. We need to manage our own budget as well. A 
thriving economy is good for everyone. So is facing where we are and doing what needs to be 
done. 
And we need to be smart about it. We need to be transparent and clear. We need to make sure 
everyone who lives here can understand our budget process and can participate. That’s a 
priority this coming year. 
I applaud local employer Blue Marble for its expansion which will offer more living wage jobs. 
This company forged ahead despite early obstacles. Next time, let’s make it easier. 
A company which specializes in creating small, sustainable home building wants to locate here 
too. Pacific Wall Systems estimates they will bring 300 market rate jobs to Ashland. Let’s 
consider them respectfully. 
We as a city must work with living wage employers on behalf of young families and our overall 
economy. It’s the right thing to do now and for the future. 
Let’s bring our kids home. Let’s be a community where you can grow up strolling through 
Ashland, going to it’s excellent schools, getting a job which pays enough to buy a home and 
raise a second and third generation of Ashlanders. 
We shall do it. 
Yet we must be here to manage it. And wildfire is an existential threat. The Almeda Fire taught 
us--we must prepare for mega fires. 
Our Public Works Department and administration worked with Oregon Department of 
Transportation and is happy to report the additional emergency exit off of I-5 in case of fire is 
now underway after some delay. This might not have happened without our staff’s actions. 
Our city staff also created a mapping system for evacuation and our Wildfire Safety Division 
continues to help homeowners make their homes safer and fire adapted. The work in the woods 
which surround us continues with careful thinning and burning. In December, Ashland Fire & 
Rescue!s Wildfire Division received final signatures on a $3 million FEMA Pre-Disaster 
Mitigation grant. The grant will fund reduction of flammable vegetation around 1,100 homes and 
replacement of wood shake roofing with fire resistant material. 
The Forest Service in cooperation with non governmental organizations and Tribal stewards is 
in process on creating safer, healthier and climate adapted forests in the areas which surround 
our communities. The City of Ashland maintains our support for these initiatives. 
And our electrical department stands at the ready. 
In March of 2021 the City of Ashland Electric utility was recognized for excellence in reliability by 
the American Public Power Association. To receive this recognition the utility has to be in the 
top 25% of utilities nationwide for System Average Interruption Duration Index. Earning this 
recognition is a high priority for the utility in their efforts to provide safe and reliable service. This 

years recognition represents the 5th in the past 6 years. 
Our busy fire and police department continue their work of keeping residents safe in an 
incredibly fearful time. Our police department in 2021 handled 29,512 calls for service and 2,713 
cases. Ashland police officers saved at least 6 lives in 2021 through CPR or Narcan 
deployment. APD partnered with Rogue Retreat to successfully launch the urban campground, 
facilitating placement of previously unhoused people in their shelter. Ashland police detectives 
investigated approximately 100 cases in 2021. 



Ashland Fire and Rescue responded to 4,785 calls for service and transported 2,554 
patients. All the while dealing with the continual changing model of the COVID Pandemic, staff 
vacancies and a severe injury. 
And the City of Ashland continues to prioritize climate crisis. There is no way forward without 
this in mind and we honor the need to create authentic solutions with equity at the forefront. 
Solar is among our portfolio of solutions as is drinkable water storage and the use of grey 
water for farms and lawns. We live beside wild spaces and recognize the need to do so 
peacefully while protecting our pollinating species. Without them there is no food and no life. 
We know that soil regeneration is vital in this mix as is limiting fossil fuel consumption and 
buying habits. I encourage continuing to source what we buy in terms of distance in shipment 
and sustainability. I look forward to an electric vehicle fleet when the time is right and working 
with Parks toward urban food gardens as have been created in cities across our country. 
Saving our world is a job for all of us. The City of Ashland will continue in this work toward 
climate and social justice. Climate crisis is said to be the future cause of mass migration--we 
must do all we can to prepare our community. We need all hands on deck with affordable ways 
to limit natural gas and fossil fuel use, so no one gets left behind. 
There is an increasingly large chasm between rich and poor and the stain we’ve yet to wash 
away--the ugliness of racial violence and exclusion still exists. 
Yes, here in Ashland. 
We cannot begin to heal wounds we deny. The death of former Ashland High student Aidan 
Ellison is remembered on a mural at his former school, put there by current students and helped 
by the City of Ashland Arts Commission. His face along with those of agents of change in our 
community remind us of the work yet to be done. 
I had a conversation recently with a Black bodied community leader--he whispered to me--“I 
experience more racism in Ashland than I do anywhere else in the valley.” The pain on his face 
was apparent. 
Let’s be honest. This is not the work of Black, Indigenous People of Color, this is the work of 
White Ashland. If it was up to our Black and Brown neighbors, racism would have been solved. 
But there remains hope. In this past year the City of Ashland established the Social Equity and 
Racial Justice Commission and it adopted a working resolution. These are not performative 
measures, but true evidence of a city which intends to live up to the aspiration of total equity and 
anti racism. 
We can be a welcoming place for all. We can have a thriving community for young families and 
an oasis for those of us choosing to age in Ashland. We can stand together like we did 
yesterday on the Ashland Plaza to hear, once again, the words of Dr. Martin Luther King who 
dared to dream. 
It’s time to make his vision an absolute reality in our town. We cannot rest until we do. 
President Biden has said we are fighting for the soul of our nation. We, you and I, are fighting 
for the soul of Ashland. 
What’s it going to be? Ask yourself, what does Your Ashland look like? 
In my vision, I hear a place full of music. I see the bandshell busy every weekend as people 
enjoy their locally sourced food and wine on picnic blankets. Musicians are everywhere and 
artists too. There is room for everyone, university students of all colors, creeds and genders 
play on the front lawn of Lithia Park. The plaza is once again our heart as artists share their 
performances and craft and we watch the newcomers try our Lithia water and laugh. 
Restaurants are packed with smiling visitors and locals alike, employers are proud of the wages 
they pay and the products they produce and young families are buying houses and settling in by 
their neighbors of all ages and backgrounds. 
Our children and grandchildren are marching in the Halloween Parade and they feel as if they 
are growing up in a wonderful town that almost forgot them--but turned around instead and 
made it great for them and for their children and their children too. 



I want Ashland to say of itself--it was touch and go for a minute--but we figured it out. 
 



Madame Mayor, duly elected Councilors, City Manager
and those keeping the lights on, our City Staff,

I am infinitely hopeful that our new structure of
government with Mr. Lessard at the helm will give us the
stability that we need to push forward into the years that
lie ahead, years of building resilience with improved
communication and connectivity of our exceptional
community.

After reading Kay Atwood’s Where Living Waters Flow, as
recommended by our proficient Public Works director for
historical perspective on the Water Treatment Plant,
I saw that our town has always been one of committed
involvement in all that we do, in our own particular way.
This quote from a Daily Tidings report in 1889 regarding
waterworks approval shows that that dynamic is apparent
then as it is today:

Ashland followed her record of enterprise, pluck and
progress… by a practically unanimous vote in favor
of the proposition for a city bond for $50,000 for
waterworks…Of the 38 who voted against the
proposition, nine-tenths will protest today that they
want the new waterworks, but voted against the
bond issue because…they can’t possibly vote the
same way that some of their neighbors do, or



because it has become a habit to vote against any
proposition made by the city government.
133 years later, as Dr. King advises, we must learn
to live together as brothers or perish together as
fools.  It is time to come together in a spirit of
collaboration and cooperation to further the goals of
those who believed and those of us who still believe
that we live in an exceptional town.
It is time to build a communication network that
explains the processes that make our government
work. It is time to acknowledge the history of
commitment to our Charter mandated devotion to
our Parks, to our responsibility for future generations
for Water, to a Transportation System that is safe for
all ages and abilities, to our police and fire with
appropriate funding to keep us protected, to our
Land Use Planning that helps us grow, but still
maintains our small town livability, and, especially,
to our planning for both mitigation and adaptation to
the consequences of climate change in all projects
that we undertake and always, always with a look
through a social equity lense.



These commitments require each and every one of
us to  engage with communication in and from all
parts of the process. From Staff to citizen
commissions to Council and back to citizens,
through surveys, listening sessions, and Zoom
meetings,  we must be ready to make the tough
decisions for prioritizing our needs and coming to a
consensus as to how to fulfill those needs through
robust discussions and accurate, truthful information
presented in a thoughtful, rigorous way.

Whether it be for cuts in services or finding revenue
sources for these services that we want to maintain,
we have to all be part of the process to set these
priorities, always remembering the Benjamin
Franklin adage that the bitterness of poor quality
remains long after the sweetness of low price is
forgotten.

It is time, past time, to start looking up to the reality
of the world we live in instead of down, scrolling
through memes.

I thank you for your time.
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